# NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century



Aelbert Cuyp Dutch, 1620 - 1691

# The Maas at Dordrecht

c. 1650

oil on canvas

overall: 114.9 x 170.2 cm (45 1/4 x 67 in.)

framed:  $151.1 \times 205.1 \times 15.2 \text{ cm}$  (59 1/2 x 80 3/4 x 6 in.) Inscription: on sideboard of ship in right foreground: A.cuyp

Andrew W. Mellon Collection 1940.2.1

#### **ENTRY**

In the mid-1830s, Gustav Waagen, director of the Royal Gallery at Berlin, made an extensive tour of British private collections, which, following the upheavals surrounding the French Revolution, had become one of the greatest storehouses of Old Master paintings in the world. Cordially greeted everywhere because of his charm and expertise, Waagen had the rare privilege of experiencing firsthand many of the great examples of European painting that were not otherwise accessible to the public. With this knowledge in mind, Waagen took careful notes and in 1838 published an account of the works of art he had seen in English private collections.

He published a revised and better-known edition, *Treasures of Art in Great Britain*, in three volumes from 1854 to 1857. Aelbert Cuyp's *The Maas at Dordrecht*, in the collection of Sir Abraham Hume, was one of the outstanding masterpieces and Waagen described it as follows:

# MATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

The chief picture, however, of the whole collection is a view of the Maas, with the town of Dort, and numerous ships, by this master, in a moderately warm but extremely clear evening light. The delicacy of aerial gradation in a series of vessels seen one behind the other is not to be described, and, at the same time, all is executed with the greatest ease and freedom. This picture, 3 ft. 10 in. high, by 5 ft. 6 1/2 in. wide, is a proof not only of the extraordinary talent of this master, but also of the astonishing height which the art of painting

in general had attained in Holland in the seventeenth century. [1]

Waagen's enthusiastic response to *The Maas at Dordrecht* was widely shared, and the painting was featured in a number of exhibitions of Dutch painting from the time it was first brought to England around 1804. [2] The appeal, as Waagen suggests, has much to do with the extraordinary light effects that Cuyp achieves as the rays of the early morning sun stream across the landscape, creating horizontal shadows in the clouds and striking the tower of the great church of Dordrecht and the sails of the ships at full force. [3] The massive scale of the work gives the scene a dominating presence that is enhanced by the sweep of the clouds and powerfully conceived composition.

Cuyp spent his entire artistic career in Dordrecht, a wealthy urban center proud of its heritage as the oldest city in Holland and blessed with an extremely favorable geographic location in the estuary of the Maas and the Rhine rivers. Dordrecht was an important mercantile center, from which ships could easily sail to Rotterdam, Antwerp, the North Sea, or inland to Arnhem, Nijmegen, and beyond. While its well-protected harbor was lined with stately homes, its distinctive skyline was best viewed from the water, either from the Oude Maas to the west or from the Merwede to the north. From these vantage points one could admire the elegant spire of the Groothoofdspoort, the city's major gate at the water side, and the massive Grote Kerk, the city's symbolic center of power. [4]

Cuyp has portrayed Dordrecht from the northeast, bathed in morning light. From this vantage point, either from a boat anchored in the Merwede or—more probable—from the village of Papendrecht on the far bank of this broad and busy river, an impressive panorama of the city stretches out before the viewer, encompassing not only the Groothoofdspoort and the Grote Kerk, with its massive yet unfinished tower, but also the broad expanse of the Maas as it flows past

2

#### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

Dordrecht. Cuyp based this view on a panoramic drawing he made in the late 1640s [fig. 1]. Not only are the buildings identical to those in the drawing (even the windmill at the right is included), but so too are the two sailboats to the right of the Groothoofdspoort. [5]

Waagen seems not to have been particularly curious about the event being depicted, but others have been. In 1827 John Burnet identified the scene as "The Embarkation of the Prince of Orange." [6] This identification relates back to an eighteenth-century tradition in which the officer in the sailing ship was misidentified as Prince Maurits, [7] who had died in 1625. Neither the costume nor the physiognomy of the officer, however, resembles either Frederik Hendrik or Willem II, Princes of Orange who might be associated with this scene. The only recorded references to visits to Dordrecht by Frederik Hendrik and his family were in 1638 when they accompanied Maria de' Medici on September 20 during her exile from France, and in 1643 when the Prince of Orange and Amalia van Solms accompanied by their son Willem II and his fourteen-year-old wife, Mary, anchored for the night at Zwijndrecht, on the opposite side of the Merwede from the city of Dordrecht. The style of this work, moreover, is incompatible with of Cuyp's output from the late 1630s and early 1640s.

Another interpretation of the scene was proposed in 1929, when the painting was exhibited at the Royal Academy, London. "The event represented is probably Charles II in the Dordrecht roads, May 26th, 1660, during his journey from Breda, where he had lived sometime, to The Hague and thence to England." [8] Although the association of the scene with Charles' visit to Dordrecht has been repeated frequently in the literature, [9] a number of objections weigh against it. As with the theory of the Princes of Orange, one searches in vain for a figure that resembles the future king of England, Charles II. No English flags or other signs of English royalty are visible. Moreover, the elaborate account of Charles' trip published in 1660 makes it clear that the royal fleet sailed past Dordrecht and anchored only beyond the city, at the river Lek, near the lands of one of the most important dignitaries of the city, Heer van Beverweert. There Charles first heard the dramatic news that he had been restored to the crown, news that quickly changed his plans to spend the night before proceeding to Delft. As the message also indicated that an English fleet was off the coast of Holland ready to bring the royal couple back to London, they embarked immediately.

#### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

Even though the specifics of Cuyp's artistic evolution are difficult to ascertain due to the absence of dated works, stylistic considerations make it highly unlikely that he has represented Charles' visit. Cuyp's paintings from the 1660s are not executed with the same emphasis on the weight and density of materials and with such concern for the characteristics of texture that one sees here. These qualities, which are reinforced here through the application of quite thick impastos, are far more characteristic of works from the late 1640s and early 1650s. Further indicating a date from this period is the style of the costumes, which is comparable to that seen in paintings from the late 1640s. [10]

The event depicted in this painting appears to involve no royalty and probably for that reason has never been properly identified. Margarita Russell, however, has persuasively proposed that the scene depicts the assembling of the Dutch fleet at Dordrecht in July 1646. [11] This remarkable event is extensively described in Mathys Balen's chronicle of the city's history. [12] Balen writes that an enormous transport fleet, consisting of more ships than had ever come together at that location, and some thirty thousand foot soldiers gathered at Dordrecht for two weeks. The city magistrates ordered that free board and lodging should be given to the men. Everything the soldiers needed was provided—beer as well as bacon, bread as well as cakes—all adding to the festive air. Onlookers from Haarlem, Delft, Leiden, Amsterdam, Gouda, Rotterdam, The Hague, and elsewhere crowded into the city.

Balen's description of the ships and their locations is extremely precise. The ships were anchored in the tidal current of the Merwede rather than moored alongside the piers. As is clear from his account, the "fleet" was a disparate group of ships, consisting of warships and also a wide variety of utilitarian and transport boats. Among them were the kitchen boats (*keuken*) used as ancillary "kitchens" and providing sleeping accommodations for the private servants and staff of the princely household; sailing vessels called *uytlegers* that were used for guard and pilot duties in the approaches to the entrances of the internal waterways; and *pleyten*, single-masted, wide-bodied ships that commonly served as ferryboats. Balen concludes his account by noting that the entire fleet set sail on July 12, some for Bergen op Zoom, and others for Sas van Gent. Prince Frederik Hendrik's intent was almost certainly one last show of force against the southern Netherlands at the onset of negotiations for the truce, which would ultimately be signed at Münster in 1648. Nothing ever came of the plan, however, and so this event of such

#### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

significance in the history of Dordrecht was of no consequence in the broader course of Dutch political history. [13]

Balen's description of the locations of the ships carrying the various regiments can be applied to the situation depicted in Cuyp's painting. In the foreground left, a warship flying the Dutch tricolored flag seems under sail in midstream. The large massing of ships beyond it may be those containing the Frisian and English troops that Balen describes as being anchored near the Groothoofdspoort. Beyond these ships, to the right of the Groote Kerk, a large yacht fires a gun salute. This ship, which displays the Orange coat of arms, must be that of the lifeguards (*Lijf-Schut-Bende*) of Prince Frederik Hendrik that Balen indicates was anchored near the Blaupoort.

The focal point of Cuyp's composition is not, however, an elaborate warship but the relatively simple *pleyt* in the right foreground. He painted it with great care. The ship is at anchor, with her bow in an easterly direction, not to the wind, but with the tidal current to the bow. It seems to be slack tide, about high water on the Maas, for the anchor cable hangs loosely and no one is busy with the halyards. The large and wide jib is lowered and the spritsail is in a half-lowered position. As is characteristic of these ships, the wooden hull is broader along the waterline than at the deck level. This profile kept the ship high in the water and allowed it to sail along the shallow inland waterways. One of the sideboards used to stabilize the craft when it was under sail is seen drawn up midway along its side.

Standing in the *pleyt* awaiting the arrival of the dignitaries in the rowboats is a portly officer who wears an orange sash under his brown cloak. Unfortunately, his identity is unknown, but the distinctive flags on the ship—that hanging from the stern with blue-white-blue bars and the smaller orange flag atop the mast—may yet provide a clue, although they are, as of yet, unidentified. [14] In all likelihood the officials who are approaching the *pleyt* are coming to bid farewell just before the fleet's departure. With the exception of the *pleyt*, all the ships have their sails fully raised. They would have waited for the ebb tide to help carry them along the inland waterways to Bergen op Zoom and Sas van Gent. To judge from the slack anchor line, the ripples of water against the bow of the *pleyt*, and the way it rests in the water, the ebb tide has just begun.

The probability is strong that these figures are representatives of Dordrecht

#### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

because the standing young officer in the rowboat near the *pleyt* wears a red-and-white sash, the city's colors. Even though he is given particular prominence in the painting, it seems unlikely that he was the most important emissary. His rowboat is quite undistinguished, particularly in comparison with the other transport boat, at far left, carrying three officials and the bugler. The burgomaster of Dordrecht at that time was Cornelis van Beveren, a distinguished patriarch, who was also the head of a family who were frequent patrons of Aelbert Cuyp. Van Beveren is certainly not the relatively youthful officer standing in the small rowboat, for in 1646 he was fifty-six years old. Van Beveren served with three other officers on the city's *Gecommitterde ten Belevde van Stad* (administrative council): Jacob de Witt, Johann Dionijsz, and Cornelius van Someren. The standing figure is probably not one of these men either; aside from the fact that he is so young, it is unlikely that any one of the three council members would have been distinguished above the others.

The identity of the figure who is so clearly silhouetted against the shimmering water is of some interest because he may well have been the person who commissioned this large, complex painting. One possibility is that he was Matthijs Pompe, Vry-Heer van Slingeland, who in 1646 was twenty-five years old and already held the public office of *shepen* (bailiff, magistrate). It seems quite probable that given his official position and family connections, he could have been granted the honor of being the emissary sent by the city to present the burgomaster and other high-ranking city officials to an officer of the fleet as it was about to set sail. Pompe was married to a daughter of Cornelis van Beveren and was also the brother of Michiel Pompe van Meerdervoort, an important patron of Cuyp. [15] Whether or not a relationship existed between Michiel Pompe, Vry-Heer van Slingeland, and Johan van der Linden van Slingeland, the eighteenth-century Dordrecht collector who is the first documentable owner of this work, is not known, but is certainly quite probable.

The Washington painting, however, should also be considered in relation to a painting at Waddesdon Manor, which may well have been executed as a companion piece [fig. 2]. The two works, which are virtually identical in size and which apparently hung together in the Slingeland collection in 1752, depict a continuous panoramic sweep of this impressive assemblage of ships anchored off Dordrecht in 1646. Here a comparable scene takes place, with distinguished individuals being transported to an awaiting sailing ship. It has been proposed that

#### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

the rowboat contained Prince Frederik Hendrik inspecting the Dutch fleet, an uncertain identification. [16] Frederik Hendrik may have been present at the "Groote Vergaderinge" in Dordrecht, for Balen mentions that his lifeguard was there. It seems, however, that he accompanied the troops by land rather than by water, at least as far as Breda. [17]

While these paintings were almost surely commissioned works related to a specific event associated with Dordrecht, Cuyp's masterful creations stemmed from a long-abiding interest in depicting scenes along the Maas and the Merwede rivers surrounding Dordrecht. In his *Fishing Boat at Anchor*, c. 1644, in the Getty Museum, for example, he depicts a panoramic, light-filled river view that focuses on a sailing boat with its jib lowered, very similar in character to the *pleyt* in the Washington painting. [18] Also preceding the Washington painting is one in the Wallace Collection, which depicts a scene of *Shipping on the Maas*. [19] Here a number of the same compositional elements can be found, including a man drumming in the *pleyt* as a small rowboat approaches its side. In the Wallace painting, however, the clouds in the sky do not take on such an active, compositionally significant role. Such dramatic clouds only begin to appear in Cuyp's work around 1650, probably under the influence of Italianate painters returning to the Netherlands.

While the compositional motif of a ferryboat transferring passengers to small rowboats most likely derives from the example of Jan van Goyen (Dutch, 1596 - 1656), Cuyp's depictions of the "Groote Vergaderinge" of 1646 in Dordrecht are more specifically related to the marine "parade" pictures created in the mid-to-late 1640s by Simon de Vlieger (Dutch, 1600/1601 - 1653) and Jan van de Cappelle (Dutch, 1624/1626 - 1679) [fig. 3]. The remarkably imposing yet atmospheric images of the large-scale massing of ships in a calm sea created by these artists probably provided Cuyp with the visual vocabulary necessary to transform his innate concerns with water views into such compositionally complex and yet balanced images. Cuyp, however, differs from these artists in the way he emphasizes the weight and massiveness of his forms, something that gives his scenes a tangibility that no other marine painter achieved to such a degree.

Arthur K. Wheelock Jr.

April 24, 2014

## NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

### **COMPARATIVE FIGURES**



**fig. 1** Aelbert Cuyp, *Dordrecht Viewed from the North, with* the Grote Kerk, late 1640s, black chalk and gray wash, Rijksprentenkabinet, Amsterdam. Photo © Rijksmuseum, Amsterdam



**fig. 2** Aelbert Cuyp, *View on the Maas near Dordrecht*, probably late 1650s, oil on canvas, National Trust, Waddesdon Manor and Courtauld Institute of Art, London. Photo: Pru Cuming Associates © The National Trust, Waddesdon Manor



**fig. 3** Jan van de Capelle, *Marine Parade*, 1645, oil on canvas, private collection, Switzerland

## **NOTES**

I] Gustav Friedrich Waagen, *Treasures of Art in Great Britain*, 3 vols. (London 1854–1857), 2:316.

# © NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

- [2] In addition to its popularity in exhibitions, a number of copies of the work were executed. They include a signed copy by Jacob van Strij (1756–1815), oil on wood, 59 x 74 cm, with Rob Kattenburg, Aerdenhout, in 1983; a copy formerly in the collection of Matthew Anderson, exhibited in Leeds in 1868, no. 898; and a copy formerly owned by Guy Sebright, oil on canvas, 109 x 165 cm, exhibited at the Royal Academy in London in 1907, no. 57.
- [3] Waagen mistakenly believed that the scene was illuminated by a setting sun.
- [4] The formidable presence of the Dutch Reformed Church in Dordrecht was instrumental in its being chosen for the site of the important 1618–1619 Synod of Dordrecht. The synod codified Reformed Church worship and launched the translation of the Bible into Dutch. The *Statenbijbel* was published in 1637. The Synod of Dordrecht was also historically important for siding with the Counter-Remonstrants, who preached predestination, rather than with the Remonstrants, who believed in free will as a means to achieve grace.
- [5] This drawing was made after 1647, when modifications were made to buildings along the water's edge. Earlier drawings of the same site are in the Metropolitan Museum of Art, New York, and in the De Boer collection, Amsterdam. See Wouter Kloek in Aelbert Cuyp (Washington, DC, 2001), nos. 82–84. Cuyp used the Rijksmuseum drawing as the basis for two other paintings of Dordrecht from the mid-1650s in Kenwood and Ascott. See A. Rüger in Arthur K. Wheelock Jr., Aelbert Cuyp (Washington, DC, 2001), nos. 35–36.
- [6] John Burnet, A Treatise on Painting: In Four Parts, 4 vols. (London, 1832), 15.
- [7] Gerard Hoet, Catalogus of Naamlyst van Schilderijen, 2 vols. (The Hague, 1752), 2:490. Van Slingeland's inventory describes two paintings as: "Two pieces, being the view of the City of Dordrecht to the Huys Merwede with many yachts and ships, being a rendezvous there [of] Prince Maurits of Orange in a 'Chaloup' with several other Princes from the city brought over to the yacht across from this 'Chaloup' is another in which Oldenbarnevelt stands looking down on Prince Maurits, from life, by Aelbert Cuyp. each h. 43 d. w. 64 1/2 d." ("Twee stukken, zynde het Gezigt van de Stad Dordrecht tot het huys Merwerde met veele Jachten en Scheepen, zynde een Rendevous daar Prins Maurits van Orange in een Chaloup met eenige andere Prince van de Stad na het jagt wert gevoert tegens over welke Chaloup een andere is waarinne Oldenbarnevelt overend staande op Prince Maurits siet, na het Leven, door Albert Kuyp. ieder h. 43 d. br. 64 en een half d.") The description and dimensions seem to identify these paintings as Cuyp's View on the Maas near Dordrecht at Waddesdon Manor and the Gallery's The Maas at Dordrecht. As Oldenbarnevelt was executed

## @ NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

- in 1619 and Prince Maurits had died in 1625, these identifications were clearly fanciful.
- [8] Exhibition of Dutch Art, 1450-1900 (London, 1929), 29.
- [9] See, for example, Bernard Berenson and Wilhelm R. Valentiner, *Duveen Pictures in Public Collections in America* (New York, 1941), no. 209.
- [10] See, for example, Govert Flinck's *The Amsterdam Civic Guard Celebrating the Signing of the Peace of Münster*, 1648, Rijksmuseum, Amsterdam, inv. no. C.I. See Joachim Wolfgang von Moltke, *Govaert Flinck*, 1615–1660 (Amsterdam, 1965), pl. 53.
- [11] Margarita Russell, "Aelbert Cuyp, The Maas at Dordrecht: The Great Assembly of the Dutch Armed Forces, June–July 1646," Dutch Crossing 40 (1990): 31–82. Russell's article is the outgrowth of research she undertook at the National Gallery of Art in 1981 and 1982. It also incorporates a number of observations provided by Commodore C. J. W. van Waning, who undertook an in-depth study of the painting in the fall of 1982. The text of his research, as well as navigational charts he provided, are in National Gallery of Art curatorial files.
- [12] Mathys Balen, Beschrijvinge der Stad Dordrecht (Dordrecht, 1677), 880–881.
- [13] According to Professor Paul Hofsyzer (letter, August 6, 1986, in National Gallery of Art curatorial files), the intent of the expedition was to lay siege to Antwerp. Antwerp, however, was heavily defended, and the campaign became bogged down by autumn.
- [14] All efforts to identify these flags have been unsuccessful, despite the kind assistance of T. N. Schelhaas, director of the Centraal Bureau voor Genealogie, The Hague (letter, March 5, 1982, in National Gallery of Art curatorial files); H. C. 't Jong, archivist at the Gemeentelijke Archiefdienst, Dordrecht (letter, March 10, 1982, in National Gallery of Art curatorial files); and more recently E. J. Wolleswinkel, of the Hoge Raad van Adel, The Hague (e-mail letter October 26, 2009). One possibility is that the flags are related to Colonel Varik, the only officer mentioned by Balen. Although the exact identity of Colonel Varik is not known, one form of the Varik family crest was a diagonal cross (color unknown) that is not unrelated in shape to the flag at the stern of the pleyt. See Jacobus Anspach, De navorscher, een middle tot gedachtenwisseling en letterkundig verkeer (Nimegen, 1892), 68-69, 149. Commodore Van Waning (see note 11 above) believed that the small orange flag represented a "banner or regimental colour with its finely carved top and wooden bar along the topside of the flag." He believed that the flag may well represent the "regimental colors of Colonel Varik." Mr. Schelhaas, however, believes that the flag depicts a fleur-de-lis and thus may relate to the coat of arms of the Van Beveren family. Finally, Mr. H. C. 't Jong has suggested that the flag depicts a tower or castle on a red field, which would associate the ship with Middelburg.

## **©** NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

- [15] Stephen Reiss, Aelbert Cuyp (Boston, 1975), no. 119 (Cornelis Hofstede de Groot, Beschreibendes und kritisches Verzeichnis der Werke der hervorragendsten holländischen Maler des XVII. Jahrhunderts, 10 vols. [Esslingen and Paris, 1907–1928], 2: no. 168); no. 121 (Hofstede de Groot, Beschreibendes und kritisches Verzeichnis, 2: nos. 85 and 617); and no. 128 (Hofstede de Groot, Beschreibendes und kritisches Verzeichnis, 2: nos. 173 and 174).
- [16] Stephen Reiss, Aelbert Cuyp (Boston, 1975), no. 106 (Cornelis Hofstede de Groot, Beschreibendes und kritisches Verzeichnis der Werke der hervorragendsten holländischen Maler des XVII. Jahrhunderts, 10 vols. [Esslingen and Paris, 1907–1928], 2: no. 36).
- [17] F. J. G. ter Raa, Het Staatsche Leger, 1568–1793, 8 vols. (Breda, 1918), 4:151.
- [18] Stephen Reiss, Aelbert Cuyp (Boston, 1975), no. 31 (Cornelis Hofstede de Groot, Beschreibendes und kritisches Verzeichnis der Werke der hervorragendsten holländischen Maler des XVII. Jahrhunderts, 10 [Esslingen and Paris, 1907–1928], 2:648, 649).
- [19] Stephen Reiss, Aelbert Cuyp (Boston, 1975), no. 93 (Cornelis Hofstede de Groot, Beschreibendes und kritisches Verzeichnis der Werke der hervorragendsten holländischen Maler des XVII. Jahrhunderts, 10 vols. [Esslingen and Paris, 1907–1928], 2:34, 1676). (Reiss dates this work c. 1647.) The attribution of this work, however, has been called into question by John Ingamells and Alan Chong in The Wallace Collection: Catalogue of Pictures, 4 vols. (London, 1992), 4:78, no. P138, who call it a later work in the "Manner of Cuyp."

#### **TECHNICAL SUMMARY**

The original support is a single, moderate-weight, plain-weave fabric with threads of various thicknesses, which has been lined with the tacking margins trimmed. Cusping along all edges indicates that the dimensions are unchanged. The pale ground is thinly applied, and a darker imprimatura is used as a mid-tone in the foreground. Paint is applied in thin layers, at times blended wet-into-wet, at times scumbled wet-over-dry, with thin lines drawn fluidly in brush-applied paint. The X-radiographs show no changes.

The painting is in good condition, particularly for a work of its size. Moderate abrasion to the thin upper paint layers is visible in dark passages of the boats, figures, and seascape. The painting has undergone treatment three times since its acquisition: in 1994, when it was lined, in 1958, and in 2000. During the 2000

#### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

treatment, it was determined that a cloud at the left edge was not original, and it was consequently removed.

#### **PROVENANCE**

Johan van der Linden van Slingeland [1701-1782], Dordrecht, by 1752.[1] (his estate sale, at his residence by J. Yver and A. Delfos, Dordrecht, 22 August 1785 and days following, no. 70); "Rens" or "Delfos."[2] (Alexis Delahante, London), c. 1804 to 1814; sold to Abraham Hume, Bart. [1749-1838], Wormley, Hertfordshire, by 1815;[3] by inheritance to his grandson, John Hume Cust, Viscount Alford, M. P. [1812-1851], Ashridge Park, Hertfordshire; by inheritance to his son, John William Spencer, 2nd earl Brownlow [1842-1867], Ashridge Park; by inheritance to his brother, Adelbert Wellington, 3rd earl Brownlow [1844-1921], Ashridge Park and London; (his estate sale, Christie, Manson & Woods London, 4 and 7 May 1923, no. 75); (Duveen Brothers, Inc., London, New York, and Paris);[4] by exchange 1940 to The A.W. Mellon Educational and Charitable Trust, Pittsburgh; gift 1940 to NGA.

[1] Gerard Hoet, Catalogus of Naamlyst van Schilderijen..., 2 vols., The Hague, 1752, 2: 490. Van Slingeland's inventory describes two paintings as: "Twee stukken, zynde het Gezigt van de Stad Dordrecht tot het huys Merwerde met veele Jachten en Scheepen, zynde een Rendevous daar Prins Maurits van Orange in een Chaloup met eenige andere Prince van de Stad na het jagt wert gevoert tegens over welke Chaloup een andere is waarinne Oldenbarnevelt overend staande op Prince Maurits siet, na het Leven, door Albert Kuyp. ieder h. 43 d. br. 64 en een half d." ["Two pieces, being the view of the City of Dordrecht to the Huys Merwede with many yachts and ships, being a rendezvous there [of] Prince Maurits of Orange in a 'Chaloup' with several other Princes from the city brought over to the yacht across from this 'Chaloup' is another in which Oldenbarnevelt stands looking down on Prince Maurits, from life, by Aelbert Cuyp. each h. 43 d. w. 64 1/2 d."] The description and dimensions seem to identify these paintings as Cuyp's View on the Maas near Dordrecht at Waddesdon Manor and the Gallery's The Maas at Dordrecht. As Oldenbarnevelt was executed in 1619 and Prince Maurits had died in 1625, these identifications were clearly fanciful.

[2] A margin note in the NGA copy of the sale catalogue gives the buyer as Delfos

#### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

(who was one of the auctioneers and also bought several other paintings in the sale), but a note in a copy at the British Museum Library gives the buyer as "Rens." Cornelis Hofstede de Groot, *A Catalogue Raisonné of the Works of the Most Eminent Dutch Painters of the Seventeenth Century*, trans. Edward G. Hawke, 8 vols., London, 1907-1927, 2: 17-18, no. 36, says lot 70, which he mistakenly believed to be the Waddesdon Manor painting (Stephen Reiss, *Aelbert Cuyp*, Boston, 1975: 145, no. 106), was sold to "Reus," and although the note in the copy of the catalogue in the Rijksbureau voor Kunsthistorisches Documentatie, The Hague, could be read as either "Reus" or "Rens," the one in the British Museum Library is not ambiguous.

[3] William Buchanan, *Memoirs of Painting*, 2 vols., London, 1824: 2:192. The dates for Delahante's ownership are from the Duveen prospectus for the painting, in NGA curatorial files. Hume lent the painting to an exhibition in 1815.

[4] Details about Duveen's ownership of the painting (it was their inventory number 4870) can be traced in the Duveen Brothers Records, accession number 960015, Research Library, Getty Research Institute, Los Angeles (copies in NGA curatorial files): reel 36, box 108, page from the Paris stockbook for May 1923; reel 45, box 133, folder 5; reel 66, box 186, page from the general stockbook where the painting is number 28069; reel 83, box 228, folders 10 and 11; reel 89, box 234, folder 18; reel 189, box 334, folder 2, correspondence about the "loan" of the painting to the Kaiser Friedrich Museum in 1931 and the possibility of it being exchanged for a work in the Berlin museum's collection.

#### **EXHIBITION HISTORY**

1815 British Institution for Promoting the Fine Arts in the United Kingdom, London, 1815, no. 67.[1]

1838 British Institution for Promoting the Fine Arts in the United Kingdom, London, 1838, no. 37.

1867 British Institution for Promoting the Fine Arts in the United Kingdom, London, 1867, no. 21.

#### MATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

1878 Nottingham Castle, 1878, no. 78.[2]

1892 Loan Collection of Pictures, The Corporation Art Gallery (Guildhall), London, 1892, no. 85.

1925 Loan Exhibition of Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century, Detroit Institute of Arts, 1925, no. 3.

1926 Inaugural Exhibition, The Art Gallery of Toronto, 1926, no. 143.

1928 Exhibition of Art Treasures, The Grafton Galleries, London, 1928, no. 1424.

1929 Exhibition of Dutch Art 1450-1900, Royal Academy of Arts, London, 1929, no. 267.

1935 Cinq Siècles d'Art, Exposition universelle et internationale, Brussels, 1935, no. 714.

1936 Tentoonstelling van Oude Kunst, Rijksmuseum, Amsterdam, 1936, no. 37.

1939 Loan Exhibition of Dutch Landscape Paintings. 20th Loan Exhibition of Old Masters, Detroit Institute of Arts, 1939, no. 7.

1939 Rétrospective d'art, Exposition internationale, Liège, 1939, no. 54.

1990 Great Dutch Paintings from America, Mauritshuis, The Hague; The Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco, M. H. de Young Memorial Museum, 1990-1991, no. 17, color repro., as Ships on the Maas River at Dordrecht.

2001 Aelbert Cuyp, National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C.; The National Gallery, London; Rijksmuseum, Amsterdam, 2001-2002, no. 28, repro.

2008 Pride of Place: Dutch Cityscapes of the Golden Age, Royal Picture House Mauritshuis, The Hague; National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C., 2008-2009, no. 15, repro.

2018

Water, Wind, and Waves: Marine Paintings from the Dutch Golden Age, National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C., 2018, unnumbered brochure, fig. 2

#### 🙉 NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

#### **EXHIBITION HISTORY NOTES**

- [1] As Alan Chong has kindly noted, an 1824 index of the British Institution exhibitions mistakenly dates this exhibition to 1813.
- [2] Cited in Hans Schneider, "Aelbert Cuyp: The Maas near Dordrecht," in Unknown Masterpieces in Public and Private Collections, ed. Wilhelm R. Valentiner, London, 1930: no. 57. An undated Nottingham Castle label was formerly affixed to the back of the picture; it was removed when the painting was lined in 1944 and is now in NGA curatorial files.

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

- 1752 Hoet, Gerard. Catalogus of naamlyst van schilderyen. 2 vols. The Hague, 1752: 2:490.
- 1753 Descamps, Jean Baptiste. La vie des peintres flamands, allemands et hollandais. 4 vols. Paris, 1753-1763: 2(1754):80.
- 1815 British Institution for Promoting the Fine Arts in the United Kingdom. Catalogue of pictures by Rubens, Rembrandt, Vandyke, and other artists of the Flemish and Dutch Schools. Exh. cat. British Institution, London, 1815: 17, no. 67.
- 1822 Burnet, John. Practical hints on Composition in Painting. London, 1822: 14-15, pl. 2, fig.4 (etching).
- 1824 Buchanan, William. Memoirs of Painting. 2 vols. London, 1824: 2:192, no.
- 1829 Smith, John. A Catalogue Raisonné of the Works of the Most Eminent Dutch, Flemish and French Painters. 9 vols. London, 1829-1842: 5(1834):311, no. 98.
- 1854 Jervis-White-Jervis, Lady Marian. Painting and Celebrated Painters. Ancient and Modern. 2 vols. London, 1854: 2:217, 326.
- 1854 Waagen, Gustav Friedrich. Treasures of Art in Great Britain: Being an Account of the Chief Collections of Paintings, Drawings, Sculptures, Illuminated Mss.. 3 vols. Translated by Elizabeth Rigby Eastlake. London, 1854: 2:313, 316.
- 1867 British Institution for Promoting the Fine Arts in the United Kingdom. Catalogue of pictures by Italian, Spanish, Flemish, Dutch, French and English masters: with which the proprietors have favoured the Institution. June 1867. Exh. cat. British Institution, London, 1867: 17, no.
- 1880 Burnet, John. "Practical Hints on Light and Shade in Painting." In A Treatise on Painting in Four Parts. Reprint. London, 1880: Part 2:14-15, pl. 2, fig. 4 (etching).

### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

- 1884 Veth, G. H. "Aelbert Cuyp, Jacob Gerritsz. Cuyp en Benjamin Cuyp." Oud Holland 2 (1884): 284, no. 70.
- 1891 Cundall, Frank. The Landscape and Pastoral Painters of Holland: Ruisdael, Hobbema, Cuijp, Potter. Illustrated biographies of the great artists. London, 1891: 96-97, 163.
- 1892 Temple, Alfred G. Descriptive catalogue of the loan collection of pictures. Exh. cat. Art Gallery of the Corporation of London, 1892: no. 85.
- Wurzbach, Alfred von. Niederlandisches Kunstler-Lexikon. 3 vols. 1906 Vienna, 1906-1911: 1(1906):367.
- 1907 Hofstede de Groot, Cornelis. A Catalogue Raisonné of the Works of the Most Eminent Dutch Painters of the Seventeenth Century. 8 vols. Translated by Edward G. Hawke. London, 1907-1927: 2(1909):15-16, no.
- 1907 Hofstede de Groot, Cornelis. Beschreibendes und kritisches Verzeichnis der Werke der hervorragendsten holländischen Maler des XVII. Jahrhunderts. 10 vols. Esslingen and Paris, 1907-1928: 2(1908):16, no. 28.
- 1913 Graves, Algernon. A Century of Loan Exhibitions, 1813–1912. 5 vols. London, 1913-1915: 1(1913):240, 243, 245, 250.
- 1925 Valentiner, Wilhelm R. Loan Exhibition of Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century. Exh. cat. Detroit Institute of Arts. Detroit, 1925: no. 3.
- 1925 Washburn-Freund, Frank E. "Eine Ausstellung niederländischer Malerei in Detroit." Der Cicerone 17 (1925): 460.
- 1926 Art Gallery of Toronto. Catalogue of inaugural exhibition. Exh. cat. Art Gallery of Toronto. Toronto, 1926: 36, no. 143.
- 1928 "America Lends Dutch Paintings to London Show." Art News (29) December 1928): 1.
- 1928 Grafton Galleries. Exhibition of art treasures. Exh. cat. Grafton Galleries, London, 1928: no. 1424.
- Bauch, Kurt. "Ausstellung holländischer Kunst von 1450–1900 in 1929 London." Zeitschrift für Bildende Kunst 63 (1929): 9-23.
- Borenius, Tancred. "Die holländische Ausstellung in London." Pantheon 1929 3 (February 1929): 64.
- Gibson, William. "The Dutch Exhibition at Burlington House." Apollo 9 1929 (January 1929): 84, repro.
- 1929 Martin, Wilhelm. "Die holländische Ausstellung in London." Der Kunstwanderer 10, no. 1 (1929): 199-202, 299-303.
- Martin, Wilhelm. "Last Words on the Dutch Exhibition." The Connoisseur 1929 83 (1929): 131-142.
- 1929 Rutter, Frank. "Notes from Abroad." International Studio 92 (1929): 64-
- 1929 Witt, Robert Clermont. Exhibition of Dutch art, 1450-1900. Exh. cat. Royal Academy of Arts, London, 1929: no. 267.
- 1929 Zwartendijk, J. "Wijzigingen in onzen smaak naar aanleiding van de

## **©** NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

|      | tentoonstelling van Hollandsche kunst, te London gehouden." Elsevier's         |
|------|--|
|      | Geïllustreerd Maandschrift 67, no. 6 (1929): 391, 393, pl. 87.                 |
| 1930 | Schneider, Hans. "Aelbert Cuyp: The Maas near Dordrecht." In <i>Unknown</i>    |
|      | Masterpieces in Public and Private Collections. Edited by Wilhelm R.           |
|      | Valentiner. London, 1930: no. 57, repro.                                       |
| 1930 | Schneider, Hans. "Aelbert Cuyp: The Maas near Dordrecht." In <i>Unknown</i>    |
|      | Masterpieces in Public and Private Collections. Wilhelm R. Valentiner,         |
|      | ed. London, 1930: n.p., pl. 57.  |
| 1935 | Exposition Universelle et Internationale. Cinq siécles d'art. Exh. cat.        |
|      | Exposition Universelle et Internationale, Brussels, 1935: no. 714              |
| 1936 | Hennus, M. F. "Tentoonstelling oude kunst uit het bezit van den                |
|      | intemationalen handel." Maandblad voor Beeldende Kunsten 13 (1936):            |
|      | 229-230, repro.  |
| 1936 | Pelinck, Egbert. Catalogus van de tentoonstelling van oude kunst uit het       |
|      | bezit van den internationalen handel. Exh. cat. Rijksmuseum,                   |
|      | Amsterdam, 1936: 9, no. 37.  |
| 1939 | Detroit Institute of Arts. Loan Exhibition of Dutch Landscape Paintings.       |
|      | Exh. cat. Detroit Institute of Arts. Detroit, 1939: unpaginated, no. 7, repro. |
| 1939 | Exposition internationale de Liège. Rétrospective d'art, peinture,             |
|      | sculpture, tapisserie, gravure, art japonais. Liége, 1939: 37, no. 54.         |
| 1939 | Lambotte, Paul. Les beaux-arts a l'exposition internationale de l'eau à        |
|      | <i>Liège</i> . Paris, 1939: 196, repro.  |
| 1941 | Duveen Brothers. Duveen Pictures in Public Collections of America.             |
|      | New York, 1941: no. 209, repro.  |
| 1941 | National Gallery of Art. Preliminary Catalogue of Paintings and                |
|      | Sculpture. Washington, 1941: 51, no. 501.                                      |
| 1942 | Book of Illustrations. National Gallery of Art, Washington, 1942: 249,         |
|      | repro. 23.   |
| 1949 | Paintings and Sculpture from the Mellon Collection. National Gallery of        |
|      | Art, Washington, 1949 (reprinted 1953 and 1958): 97, repro.                    |
| 1952 | Cairns, Huntington, and John Walker, eds., Great Paintings from the            |
|      | National Gallery of Art. New York, 1952: 104, color repro.                     |
| 1960 | Baird, Thomas P. Dutch Painting in the National Gallery of Art. Ten            |
|      | Schools of Painting in the National Gallery of Art 7. Washington, 1960:        |
|      | 20, color repro.   |
| 1961 | Reitlinger, Gerald. The Rise and Fall of Picture Prices 1760-1960. (Vol. 1     |
|      | of The Economics of Taste). London, 1961: 204.                                 |
| 1963 | Walker, John. National Gallery of Art, Washington, D.C New York, 1963:         |
|      | 196, repro.  |
| 1965 | National Gallery of Art. Summary Catalogue of European Paintings and           |

The Maas at Dordrecht 17

1966

1966

Sculpture. Washington, 1965: 35.

Cairns, Huntington, and John Walker, eds. A Pageant of Painting from

the National Gallery of Art. 2 vols. New York, 1966: 1: 244, color repro. Stechow, Wolfgang. Dutch Landscape Painting of the Seventeenth

### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

- Century. Kress Foundation Studies in the History of European Art 1. London, 1966: 119, fig. 237.
- 1968 National Gallery of Art. European Paintings and Sculpture, Illustrations. Washington, 1968: 29, repro.
- 1973 Bol, Laurens J. Die holländische Marinemalerei des 17. Jahrhunderts. Braunschweig, 1973: 268-269, fig. 271.
- National Gallery of Art. European paintings: An Illustrated Summary 1975 Catalogue. Washington, 1975: 90, repro.
- 1975 Reiss, Stephen. Aelbert Cuyp. Boston, 1975: 143, no. 104, repro., 204,
- 1975 Walker, John. National Gallery of Art, Washington. New York, 1975: 296-297, repro.
- 1976 Hoet, Gerard. Catalogus of naamlyst van schilderyen. 3 vols. Reprint of 1752 ed. with supplement by Pieter Terwesten, 1770. Soest, 1976: 2:490.
- Butlin, Martin, and Evelyn Joll. The Paintings of J. M. W. Turner. 2 vols. 1977 Studies in British Art. New Haven, 1977: 2:92.
- 1978 Reiss, Stephen. "The Old Guardhouse by Aelbert Cuyp." The Burlington Magazine 120 (February 1978): 88 n 12.
- 1979 Watson, Ross. The National Gallery of Art, Washington. New York, 1979:
- 1982 Reitlinger, Gerald. The Economics of Taste: The Rise and Fall of Picture Prices, 1760-1960. 3 vols. Reprint. New York, 1982: 2:204.
- 1984 Butlin, Martin, and Evelyn Joll. The Paintings of J. M. W Turner. 2 vols. Rev. ed. New Haven, 1984: 104.
- Walker, John. National Gallery of Art, Washington. Rev. ed. New York, 1984 1984: 297, no. 392, color repro.
- Wheelock, Arthur K., Jr. Dutch Painting in the National Gallery of Art. 1984 Washington, D.C., 1984: 22-23, repro.
- 1985 National Gallery of Art. European Paintings: An Illustrated Catalogue. Washington, 1985: 109, repro.
- 1986 Ford, Terrence, compiler and ed. Inventory of Music Iconography, no. 1. National Gallery of Art, Washington. New York 1986: 5, no. 124.
- 1986 Sutton, Peter C. A Guide to Dutch Art in America. Washington and Grand Rapids, 1986: 306.
- 1990 Broos, Ben P. J., ed. Great Dutch Paintings from America. Exh. cat. Royal Picture Gallery Mauritshuis, The Hague; Fine Arts Museums of San Francisco. The Hague and Zwolle, 1990: no. 17, 212-217, color repro. 212.
- 1990 Russell, Margarita. "Aelbert Cuyp. The Maas at Dordrecht: The Great Assembly of the Dutch Armed Forces, June-July 1646." Dutch Crossing 40 (1990): 31-82.
- 1991 Kopper, Philip. America's National Gallery of Art: A Gift to the Nation. New York, 1991: 156, 158, color repro.
- 1992 Chong, Alan. "Aelbert Cuyp and the Meanings of Landscape." Ph.D. dissertation, New York University, 1992: 409, no. 161.

### NATIONAL GALLERY OF ART ONLINE EDITIONS

Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century

| 1992 | National Gallery of Art. National Gallery of Art, Washington. New York, |
|------|---|
|      | 1992: 129, repro.   |

- 1995 Stokstad, Marilyn. Art History. New York, 1995: 793, fig. 19-52.
- Wheelock, Arthur K., Jr. Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century. 1995 The Collections of the National Gallery of Art Systematic Catalogue. Washington, 1995: 36-43, color repro. 39.
- 2001 Wheelock, Arthur K., Jr. Aelbert Cuyp. Exh. cat. National Gallery of Art, Washington; National Gallery, London; Rijksmuseum, Amsterdam. Washington, 2001: no. 28, 146-149, 198-200, repro.
- 2002 Kaufmann, Thomas DaCosta, ed. L'art flamand et hollandais: Belgique et Pays-Bas, 1520-1914. Paris, 2002: 213, 219, 225, fig. 190.
- 2002 Kloek, W. Th. Aelbert Cuyp: land, water, light. Rijksmuseum dossiers. Translated by Lynne Richards. Zwolle, 2002: 31, fig. 42.
- 2002 Wheelock, Arthur K., Jr., and Anna Tummers. "Aelbert Cuyp peintre de l'Arcadie hollandaise." L'Estampille-L'Objet d'Art 367 (February 2002): 38, repro.
- 2003 Waagen, Gustav Friedrich. Treasures of Art in Great Britain. Translated by Elizabeth Rigby Eastlake. Facsimile edition of London 1854. London, 2003: 2:313, 316.
- 2004 Hand, John Oliver. National Gallery of Art: Master Paintings from the Collection. Washington and New York, 2004: 184-185, no. 145, color
- 2005 Stokstad, Marilyn. Art History. Rev. 2nd ed. Upper Saddle River, 2005: 773, color fig. 19.60.
- 2008 Suchtelen, Ariane van, and Arthur K. Wheelock, Jr. Pride of Place: Dutch cityscapes of the Golden Age. Exh. cat. Royal Picture Gallery Mauritshuis, The Hague; National Gallery of Art, Washington. Zwolle, 2008: 102-105, 211, no. 15, repro.
- 2021 Enklaar, Marlies and Sander Paarlberg, ed. In the Light of Cuyp: Aelbert Cuyp & Gainsborough, Constable, Turner. Exh. cat. Dordrechts Museum 2021-2022. Dodrecht, 2021: 12, 20, 74-75, no. 21, 176-177, color frontispiece.

To cite: Arthur K. Wheelock Jr., "Aelbert Cuyp/The Maas at Dordrecht/c. 1650," Dutch Paintings of the Seventeenth Century, NGA Online Editions, https://purl.org/nga/collection/artobject/576 (accessed May 03, 2024).